
VENTURA COLLEGE

College Planning Council
Meeting Minutes
November 20, 2013
Present:
Kathy Scott – CPC Co-Chair & Art Sandford – CPC Co-Chair; Alexander Kolesnik, Bill Hart, Bob Moskowitz, Chelsea Guillermo-Wann, Colleen Coffey, Dan Kumpf, Daniel Seymour, David Bransky, David Keebler, Grant Jones, Jenifer Cook, Kathleen Schrader, Marian Carrasco Nungaray, Mary Jones, Michael Callahan, Natawni Pringle, Paula Munoz (representing Patty Wendt), Peder Nielsen, Peter Sezzi, Ralph Fernandez, Robin Douglas, Ronald Mules, Sandy Hajas, Sandy Melton, Susan Bricker, Tim Harrison, Ty Gardner, Victoria Lugo, Will Cowen
Absent:
Alexa Nicoleyson, Andres Casas, Eric Martinsen, Greg Gillespie, Gwendolyn Lewis-Huddleston, Ilse Maymes, Jay Moore, Mark Pauley, Patricia Wendt
Time:
Called to order 3:03  &  Adjourned 4:35 p.m. 
Recorder:  Natawni Pringle

	Agenda Item
	Summary of Discussion
	Action Due 
& by Whom

	Comments
	
	

	1.
Public
	Art Sandford called the meeting to order and gave Kathy Scott the floor.  She explained that while she had been unable to attend the previous week’s Program Review presentations, she had seen some of them from the Tegrity recordings.  

This was the first CPC meeting after the November Program Review Presentations to the college.  A number of faculty members attended this meeting and six requested to make public statements.  A time-limit of two to three minutes was set for each statement.  After three statements, all similar in nature, the remaining speakers consented to surrendering the podium without making statements.  The three individuals who made comments were, in order, Paula Munoz (EOPS), Bea Herrera (Counseling), and Ted Prell (Criminal Justice).    
Comments made expressed frustration and apprehension over the belief that the Program Review process had been changed in the “11th hour” without notice.  The interim E.V.P. and V.P. of Business Services presented the EVP’s college-wide initiatives which included a request for an additional dean.  There was a deep concern the Executive Team would use their positions (as college administrators) to put available funding toward their own initiatives.  The general concern was that divisions’ initiatives would be ignored and go unfilled as a result.   
The speakers spoke passionately about the struggle and tremendous amount of time put in by college employees to honor the process.  Herrera spoke about how hard her area had worked to mend fences and to overcome hurt feelings which remained after last year’s program review.  The speakers felt that changing the rules at the last minute was “unfair” and “unconscionable,” and that it completely invalidated the effort and purpose for having a Program Review process.  

There was confusion and concern about the process and CPC’s involvement in Program Review.  How would the decisions be made regarding the final selection of  initiatives to fund?  Would the needs of administration take precedence over the rest of the college?  Munoz urged the council to not support the Executives’ initiatives.     

Because Program Review Process was on the meeting agenda, the remaining speakers agreed to allow the meeting to start in favor of having their concerns addressed during the scheduled discussion.  

  
	

	2.
President
	The president was attending a Community College League meeting and was not in attendance.  

	

	3.
Announcements/Info

	
	

	a.
VCCCD Decision Making Handbook

	a.
The handbook is available on the Portal.  
	

	Discussion Items
	
	

	1.
Program Review Rankings
	Dave Keebler started this discussion.  There was an unexpected problem with the initiative rankings this year.  Two years ago initiatives were ranked 1, 2, 3, 4, etc.  Last year and this year, divisions were asked to break their initiatives into three levels with one-third ranked high, one-third – medium, and one-third – low.  As Keebler explained it, a fourth, higher, level was, in essence, created with the “required” listings.  More items (23 total) were listed as required which, if filled, would use up all the available Program Review funds.  There would be nothing left to fund other initiatives.  
Keebler acknowledged there was a problem with identifying what was required and that this needed to be clarified.  The process was missing a step.  In future program reviews, items should have something such as EVP approval to be listed as required.  Additionally, there may have been a problem with defining what constituted a “safety” concern.  This also would be looked at closely and addressed.  

To address this year’s problem, many items listed as required had been pushed down in ranking to “high” unless they were mandated by regulations, needed to meet accreditation standards, or obligated by something like a grant agreement.  This still left too many “requireds” and too many “highs”.  The division of thirds was now out-of-balance.
Keebler stated that while this year’s process was not perfect, we could still move forward.  The committees (e.g., Budget Resource Council, Technology, etc.), which look at the initiatives next and who add value to the process, would need to look at the items even more carefully.   

Keebler has been advocating for transparent budgeting and, as a part of that, all spending plans should be made visible.  It was previously announced that the EVP would be presenting initiatives at the Program Review because certain things are important to the college.  Those initiatives will go through the same process.  He acknowledged that there is a possibility that the Exec Team might favor their own initiatives if there is a greater need.  
Herrera asked what this meant for the divisions’ priorities.  Keebler clarified that voting would be done within the committees, and the Exec Team would try to respect the committees’ decisions and recommendations.  Final decisions would be vetted again through the committees (e.g., Academic Senate).  
Sezzi commented that it seemed as if the EVP’s Program Review did not have any analysis to back its initiatives.  He pointed out that it would be easy enough to ask other colleges how many deans they had.  He wanted to know where the EVP’s process was.  An additional concern was that there is no independent review by any third party.  
Keebler acknowledged there was a desire and a need to link findings to data.  However, as he pointed out, some of the initiatives—including those for an additional dean-- came through the divisions first.   Seymour stated that while we do want data driven decisions, we also need to be sure that someone has to be an advocate for the institution as a whole.  The Exec Team’s initiatives were not just “made up.”  He reiterated that the items in the EVP initiatives came originally from the division program reviews.  He said that, as a college, we are struggling with these issues because our funding was cut so badly.  The money we have to allocate cannot restore the college to where it was before these cuts.  
Melton stated she felt the CTE division had participated, very collegially, in the process as it was presented.  The division did what it was asked to do and followed the rules that were given such as using the “required” rating for accreditation needs.  So to then be told there were too many “requireds” was unfair.  She pointed out that no one had come asking to see their data [justification] for their “requireds.”  She felt that changing their listed “requireds” to high was unfair.  

Keebler pointed out that the group needed to decide how they wanted to address this problem.  How did we want to go forward?

Melton didn’t have a problem with having things go forward as they were.  She told meeting attendees to look at the Program Review form itself.  There was a column for Department, Division, Committee and then College.  So why not let the process be the process?  
The issue was before this committee to decide how they wanted to proceed.  
Gardner had also noticed there were a lot of “requireds.”  He felt that many of the requireds were really just important needs but divisions had a choice about how they dealt with these.  He provided an example of the lab techs.  Techs were needed to run classes.  This was a high priority, but the department had the “option” to not offer summer classes.  The need for techs was just really important – not required.  He concurred that if all the listed required items were funded, there wouldn’t be funding for others.  
de la Rocha said that the rules were being changed and that it was unfair.  

Harrison pointed out there is a process here.  The next part of the process was the committees.  Perhaps mini-presentations could be made at the committee level.  This would keep the process moving.  
Sandford stated we could either have a pre-emptive strike or let the committees address the initiatives.
Carrasco Nungaray stated we need to plan for the long-term and that she understood the need to look at the whole campus.  

Keebler stated that we have two choices.  We can go ahead with the 23 required rankings or we can have some kind of process for having them re-evaluated.    

Schrader stated that there are reasons we have so many “requireds.”  The school lost so much in cuts that a number of the programs were on the verge of collapse.  There is a need to look at programs’ needs in general.  The college may have to make choices and may need to reduce programs.  But we need to honor the system, but she proposed that we go back and look at the requireds with the department chairs.  

Scott stated that everyone has needs that are very high priority.  We need clearer direction for differentiating between required and high.  The EVP did go through the process with data in that many of the EVP items were pulled from the division initiatives.    

Herrera felt there was a double-standard and that one entity is getting away with not having to do all the work involved with a program review.  

Seymour stated that a “good faith” effort is being put forth by all, but the pain is everywhere.  
Nielsen stated that the CPC did know that the Exec Team was going to be presenting at the Program Review.  It had been put on the schedule which was handed out a month or two ago.  Everyone knew.  It was publicized. 

Sezzi stated that initiatives without analysis should not go forward.  Items that came up through the division are okay.   As for the “requireds,” the committees need to be aware more than before.    

Fernandez agreed that every initiative from the list of “requireds” to the lows is needed.  He also understood the problem of dealing with a fixed amount of money.  He appreciated the EVP being a part of the process.  The whole process is a ton of work.  The process is going to the committees, and things will shake themselves out.  Regardless, not everything will be funded.  But feelings get hurt because the process was changed in the middle.  He was in favor of moving forward with the rankings as they are.
Sandy Hajas said her area had put in for two classified positions.  She had deep concerns that with all the requireds, her requests for classified staff wouldn’t have a chance.  However, she said that if the divisions followed the process, then let it go forward.

Sandford stated there is almost a second vetting process at the committee level.  

Keebler reiterated that that there are two options.  He also questioned whether it was fair to the departments that followed the one-third rule (1/3 high, 1/3 medium, 1/3 low).    

Sandford asked if it would be reasonable for divisions to meet again to look at their rankings.

Debbie Newcomb asked if CPC participated in the ranking.  It does not.  CPC monitors the process.  
Keebler suggested that the deans go back to make sure the process of the one-third rule was adhered to.  Kumpf asked what if the division’s initiatives were already one-third high-medium-low but there were several “requireds.”   

Schrader said she’d be willing to go back to look at their “requireds.”  

Gardner pointed out that we were not going to be able to make it right this year.  We should make sure there is no “cheating” with “requireds.”  The committees will have to do extra work, but we should trust the process.  
Melton pointed out that grants were ending in her area and funding was required for positions.  They are also out of compliance on some accreditation issues.  She needs the initiatives to show that she marked the positions “required.”      
Keebler reiterated that the first year of Program Review, the requested ranking was 1, 2, 3, 4.  Then it changed.  Getting away from that ranking created a grey area.  A clearer definition will be needed.  

Nielsen stated that the Classified Staffing Priorities Committee was already planning to have separate presentations because not everyone on the committee had the opportunity to see the program review presentations.  For this committee, the reason behind the “required” will have to be provided.  This committee will be meeting on December 12 and will meet again to rank requests.    

There was agreement to go forward with a hybrid of solutions.  Deans will relook at the priorities, and the committees will address the initiatives as best they can.         

Scott felt that if the EVP items did not have data, then they should not go forward at this time.  Items with data from the division should go forward.  
Harrison stated that his items that were picked up by the EVP initiatives had utilized data from his own area but the data may not have been carried into the EVP’s presentation.  However, he agreed that if an initiative had no data behind it, then it should not be allowed to go forward.  
Seymour acknowledged the process has to change.  When the budget is linked to strategic planning, then it will be easier.    

An agreement was made that deans would go back to the divisions to re-look at initiatives.  There was general consensus for necessary changes to be made by December 6.
Keebler pointed out that this meeting was a good example of how the College Planning Council should operate.  It should focus on the issues of the process and provide direction on solving immediate and longer-term problems.  He felt that although this was a difficult meeting, it was probably the most valuable one we have had.  


	

	2.
Program Discontinuance for

	Gardner complemented the presenters for doing a great job and having good points.  But he would like to have better prepared guidelines next year.  He wanted to see a program’s plan to solve its issues by answering some key questions.  He wanted to see every presentation done with a set format.  


( Why is there a problem?  ( What can we do about it?  ( What is being done (shown with evidence) to solve it?  ( What will it cost?  ( If the problem is not solved, what is the plan to solve it?  ( How do we get from recognizing a problem to fixing it?

Sezzi pointed out that the Board does have a form/process, AP 4021, that is available on the district webpage.  Sandford pulled up the webpage for everyone to see.    


	

	a.
Drafting

	a.
Fernandez reiterated steps he took regarding possible program discontinuation
· Created a survey to gather more student information
· Will be tracking students

· Created streamlined process to get a certificate

· Will have students apply for certificates


Sezzi proposed that Drafting come back to CPC in a year with a status report.  

	

	b.
Medical Assisting
	b.
Medical Assisting, which was redoing curriculum, will return in a year with a new status report.    

	

	c.
International/Global Studies
	c.
Mayo de la Rocha filled in for Nasri.  He also reiterated reasons for keeping the International Studies.  

· Has no home

· Has applications across the curriculum

· No cost

· No full-time faculty

He asked for time to clean up the program and that a committee be set up to address the problems.  Coffey, a faculty member in the division, said that she thought it would take about two years to fix but it could be done.  


Harrison commented that it seemed as if a coordinator/facilitator with some kind of release time was needed.

This program will also come back to CPC in one year with a progress report.   


	

	3.
Appeal
	There was one Program Review Appeal in Biology about which Sandford and K. Scott spoke to Kumpf and Keebler.  There was some confusion whether this was ever discussed within the department.  Kolesnik stated it had been discussed at the department level; it never made it to the division.  Gardner confirmed that it was addressed at the department level.    

Sandford asked if the CPC was okay with this item being added to the division’s initiatives before the FOG Committee’s next meeting.  The appeal was remanded to the Biology Department and Math & Sciences Division.   

A question was raised about whether or not divisions could be adding initiatives to their list at this point.  The consensus was that this appeal had followed due process.  It had been presented at Program Review as a Minority Report and there was a paper trail for it.  Both the department and division were okay with adding it in.  However, no other initiatives were to “added” after the fact.  


	

	4.
Update on Strategic Planning
	Due to limited time and the larger discussion surrounding program review, this item was tabled for a future meeting.  Seymour noted that a group will be meeting about the college mission.  Further, the college’s strategic plan needs to be tied to the district’s mission statement.  Sezzi pointed out that the mission had just been revised and gone to the board.  Seymour felt it was worth revisiting the mission, vision, and values.  He explained that accreditation requires that these areas all be closely tied together.  We need to establish benchmarks and apply research effectively.  
	

	Action Items
	
	

	1.
Approval of Minutes – 
October 23, 2013

	Due to length of the meeting, approval of meeting minutes was tabled until the next meeting.  Copies of the minutes for the October meeting were provided to council members.  Additionally, copies of the minutes from the November’s Program Review Presentations were provided.  Since the council will not meet for another two months, members were asked to review these documents for approval at the next meeting.  
	

	Handouts
	
	

	· DRAFT – CPC Meeting Minutes October 23, 2013

· DRAFT – Program Review Meeting Minutes November 12, 2013

· DRAFT – Program Review Meeting Minutes November 13, 2013

· DRAFT – Program Review Meeting Minutes November 14, 2013

	Next Meetings
	Regular Meeting – January 29, 2014
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